
Township Facilities 

Municipal Building 

7171 Allentown Boulevard 

717/652-4841 

Fax 717/652-8158 

 

Public Works Dept. 

(Compost Center) 

402 N. Fairville Avenue 

717/724-0334 

 

Water & Sewer Auth. 

7901 Jonestown Road 

717/540-0124 

 

Parks & Recreation Center 

628 Walnut Avenue 

717/724-0083 

Fax 717/724-0086 

 

Fairville Park 

1000 N. Fairville Avenue 

 

Lenker Park 

7555 Manor Drive 

 

Houck Memorial Park 

141 Florence Drive 

 

Skyline Commons Park 

305 Short Street 

FALL, 2021 

WEST HANOVER TOWNSHIP 

Township Offices             

will be closed: 

Monday, September 6 

Monday, October 11 

Thursday, November 11 

Thursday, November 25 

Friday, November 26 

 
The Board of Supervisors voted to have Trick-or-Treat night on October 31.       

Going forward, it will not matter what the night of the week is, it will always be      

observed on October 31 - Halloween. 

EXPANDED TOWNSHIP BUILDING HOURS 

The expanded Summer hours for the Township Building have been made          

permanent.  We will be open weekdays from 7:30 a.m. until 4:30 p.m. 

####################################################################

####################################################################

FEASIBILITY STUDY 

The concept of a new West Hanover Township Administration Building has been 

discussed multiple times over the last several years. The need for a new building is 

evident in that the current building requires substantial investment in its            

mechanical systems, public meeting space, Americans with Disability Act Upgrade 

Requirements and security. 

  

The question becomes does the Board look at renovating and adding to its current 

location or does the Board evaluate other options.  

 

Earlier this year the Board of Supervisors hired the Architecture Firm of Kimmel 

Bogrette to conduct a feasibility study to evaluate Township owned facilities and 

properties for their suitability for the placement of a new Township                    

Administration Building and Public Works Complex. At the July 15th Supervisors 

meeting the Architect presented three options. Of these three options, the         

Supervisors directed the Township Manager to evaluate Option C further. This 

option appears initially to provide for the future needs of the township for the  

lowest cost of the other options. 

 

The new construction is also anticipated to include, on the same site, a new Public 

Works facility as well. The new Administration Building is also being developed 

to include space for the Recreation Department as well as the Sewer Authority, if    

necessary. With all Township administration and operations together in one      

location it will be much easier and streamlined for Township residents to        

complete their business with the Township. There are also significant operational 

efficiencies that will precipitate from this that the cost of running the township will 

decrease significantly. While we are still very early on in the conceptual and    

planning phases, it is anticipated that current revenues will support the cost of   

construction. 
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WEST HANOVER TOWNSHIP  

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS  

Stacey Connors, Chairperson  

connors@westhanover.com  

Kyle Miller, Vice Chairman  

miller@westhanover.com  

Donald Steinmeier, Secretary/Treasurer  

steinmeier@westhanover.com  

Jay Megonnell  

megonnell@westhanover.com  

Gloria Zimmerman  

zimmerman@westhanover.com  

 

STAFF  

Mike Gossert, Township Manager  

Eileen LaForce, Office Manager /Executive & Board Secretary  

Janet Hardman, Zoning & Planning Administrator  

Sharmaine Harman, Zoning & Planning Administrative Assistant 

Tara Rex, Building Codes & Public Works Administrative Assistant  

Alexis Woodruff MS4 (Stormwater) Administrative Assistant 

Harold Harman, Public Works Roadmaster  

Christopher Mumma, Public Works Assistant Roadmaster  

David Wollerton, Public Works  

John Stitley, Public Works  

Melvin Miller, (JR) Public Works  

Ryan Shradley, Public Works  

Tracy Burigana, Public Works  

Bill Sheriff, PT Compost Attendant  

Don Holmes, Parks & Recreation Director  

Jeannette Zimmerman, Assistant Parks & Recreation Director  

Cathy Wingeard, Parks & Recreation Administrative Assistant  

Susan Boyne, PT Parks & Recreation Administrative Assistant  

Dan Homrighousen, Parks & Recreation Maintenance  

Ron Harper, Parks & Recreation Maintenance  

 

|||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||||  

Tax Collector:  Tom Stewart 

Township Building, Lower Level Rear 

Office Hours:  Monday, 9 a.m. to 1 p.m. 

Wednesday, 2 p.m. to 6 p.m. 
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Meetings are held at the Township Building, 7171 Allentown Boulevard  

                      EXCEPT 

PSAB-Fire Station - 7624 Jonestown Road                                                                                                                                  

Parks and Recreation- 628 Walnut Avenue                                                         *SEE PAGE 4 FOR FULL NAME                                                            

   WHT*AUTH.     BOARD OF                                    

                  STORMWATER  SUPERVISORS                             

                         6:30 P.M.              7 P.M.                                          

       IF NECESSARY      

            ZONING                             

        HEARING BD.  

      6:30 P.M.        

      PSAB*   EAC*      PARKS &  BOARD OF                                                                 

6:30 P.M.            6:30 P.M.    REC. BOARD    SUPERVISORS 

              7 P.M.                  7 P.M. 

   SEWER   WHT* AUTH.        PLANNING                                                            

        AUTHORITY   EXPENDITURE COMMISSION                                                             

    6 P.M.     WORKSHOP             7 P.M.                                     

               6 P.M. 

           WHT* AUTH..  BOARD OF                                     

           STORMWATER  SUPERVISORS                                      

        6:30 P.M.             7 P.M.                                        

           IF NECESSARY 

           PSAB*       EAC*        WHT* AUTH.       ZONING                                                                 

 6:30 P.M.     6:30 P.M.       REVENUE W.S.  HEARING BD.                                  

                                       6 P.M.         6:30 P.M. 

            SEWER     PARKS &          BOARD OF                                                     

         AUTHORITY      REC. BOARD    SUPERVISORS                                                                  

    6 P.M.                  7 P.M.         7 P.M. 

                PLANNING                                           

        COMMISSION                                      

              7 P.M. 
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Meetings are at the Township Building, 7171 Allentown Boulevard  

                                EXCEPT 

                                              PSAB-Fire Station - 7624 Jonestown Road       

Parks and Recreation- 628 Walnut Avenue  

Sewer Authority - 628 Walnut Avenue  

 

*Full Board/Commission/Council Titles  

WHT AUTH - West Hanover Township Authority Board (Stormwater) 

PSAB -  Public Safety Advisory Board 

EAC - Environmental Advisory Council 

////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////

______________________________________________________________________________________________________________

_ 

             WHT* AUTH.       BOARD OF                                           

         STORMWATER  SUPERVISORS                                      

      6:30 P.M.        7 P.M.                                         

                  IF NECESSARY 

        PSAB*      EAC*            ZONING 

       6:30 P.M.            6:30 P.M.       HEARING BD. 

                                                                                                  6:30 P.M.  

      SEWER            PARKS &            BOARD OF                                                                                                              

            AUTHORITY       REC BOARD  SUPERVISORS                                                      

                6 P.M.                    7 P.M.                   7 P.M. 

         PLANNING COMM.                                                 

         7 P.M.    
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Zoning Hearing Board 2021 

 

January 14 - No meeting 

February 11 - No meeting 

March 11 

#2021.01 Anthony Quentin Powell III-applicant; ADF Cable Construction Inc. (Anthony D. Foltz) -              

owner:  Requesting a use variance in accordance with Section 195-46.B. in order to use property for motor      

vehicle sales and repair, located at 600 Piketown Road, Harrisburg, PA 17112, tax parcel #68-016-045 in the  

NC – Neighborhood Commercial zoning district. 

April 8  

#2021.02 John Ledger and Kimberly E. Rathnam:  owners and applicants:  Requesting a variance from Section 

195-24.B. lot area and a variance from Section 195-24.C. lot width in order to subdivide the property for the 

construction of a single family dwelling, located at 505 South Oak Grove Road, Harrisburg, PA 17112, tax parcel 

#68-037-009 in the FRA – Flexible Rural Agriculture zoning district. 

#2021.03 Mark and Lisa Chamberlain-owners:  John Fox, Foxbuilt, Inc - applicant:  Requesting a variance from 

Section 195-79.C. and 195-82.C. in order to construct an inground pool and fence in the stream protection  

overlay district and wetland protection overlay district, located at 7162 Sterling Road, Harrisburg, PA 17112, tax 

parcel #68-028-225 in the R-1 (Low Density Residential) zoning district. 

May 13 - No meeting     

June 10 - No meeting 

July 8 

#2021.04 Joseph Wallace-owner and applicant:  Requesting a variance from Section 195-82.C. in order to     

construct a house to encroach into the wetland protection overlay district, located at 611 Chestnut Avenue,      

Harrisburg, PA 17112, tax parcel #68-018-042 in the R-R (Rural Residential) zoning district. 

August 12 

#2021.05 Highview Commercial WH1 LLC – applicant; Hronis & Hronis Boulevard Properties Partnership - 

owner:  Requesting a variance from Section 195-82.C. in order to construct a driveway and access aisle to       

encroach into the wetland protection overlay district, located at 7600 Allentown Boulevard, Harrisburg, PA 

17112, tax parcel #68-031-140 and 68-031-062 in the Commercial Highway (CH) zoning district.  CONTIN-

UED TO  September 9, 2021. 

September 9 

#2021.06 Christine M. Kennedy-owner and applicant; Anna Marie Sossong-attorney:  Requesting to appeal the 

Zoning Administrator’s determination of Section 195-44F. or a variance from Section 195-44F in order to       

exceed the coverage regulations of Section 195-44.F. for a rear concrete patio located at 220 Tiverton Lane,  

Harrisburg, PA 17112, tax parcel #68-035-155 in the Suburban Residential (R-3) zoning district. 

#2021.05 Highview Commercial WH1 LLC – applicant; Hronis & Hronis Boulevard Properties Partnership - 

owner:  Requesting a variance from Section 195-82.C. in order to construct a driveway and access aisle to         

encroach into the wetland protection overlay district, located at 7600 Allentown Boulevard, Harrisburg, PA 

17112, tax parcel #68-031-140 and 68-031-062 in the Commercial Highway (CH) zoning district.  Continued 

from August 12, 2021 meeting. 
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FEASIBILITY STUDY FINANCIAL INFORMATION 

///////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// /////////////////////////

Parks & Recreation employees Dan Homrighousen, 

Don Holmes and Ron Harper 
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FEASIBILITY STUDY FINANCIAL INFORMATION 

///////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// /////////////////////////

Township Notaries 

There are two notaries at the Township Building.  

We are able to take care of basic notary needs.  

Please call ahead so we can see what your needs are. 

Township Tax Collector 

If you want to drop off your tax payment, there 

is a mailbox near the Tax Collector’s Office that 

is locked.  You can simply put your payment in 

the slot.  A second option is a box to the right of 

the main doors at the entrance to the Township 

Building. 
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TIRE RECYCLING DAY is BACK!!! 

 

When: September 25, 2021 from 8:00 AM - 2:00 PM 

 

Where: West Hanover Twp. Maintenance Facility  

     402 N. Fairville Ave., Harrisburg, PA 

  

Costs: Passenger tires - $3; Light Truck/Van - $5 

          Tire with Rim, plus $2; Oversized tires - $25  
 

 

 

*Rechargeable batteries will be recycled as well; but we cannot accept alkaline or automotive batteries  

 

Sponsored by West Hanover Township in association with the 

WHT Environmental Advisory Council 

XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX
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PLANNING COMMISSION 2021  

 

January 28 

2020.6 Splitview. The applicant, Splitview LLC is the equitable owner of real property located at 7964 Manada 

View Drive parcel 68-027-038; and two vacant parcels 68-027-017 and 082 on Joanna Street. The applicant   

proposes a zoning map amendment in order to construct a retail/office complex. The map amendment is to 

change the R-2 Medium Density Residential to CH (Commercial Highway).  RECOMMEND APPROVAL 

TO BOARD OF SUPERVISORS WITH CONDITION THAT ALL STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, 
AND DAUPHIN COUNTY COMMENTS ARE ADDRESSED BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS AGENDA.                                                                                     

20.008 Klein Family Dentistry - 253 N. Hershey Road, Harrisburg, Pa 17111 parcel # 68-024-146 and             

68-027-034. Waiver on sidewalk on Harper Drive.  RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO BOARD OF            
SUPERVISORS WITH CONDITION THAT ALL STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, AND DAUPHIN 

COUNTY COMMENTS ARE ADDRESSED BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE BOARD OF           

SUPERVISORS AGENDA.        

February 25 - No meeting 

March 25  

7317 Devonshire Height Road  - Dennis Berstler, owner – Sewer Module - APPROVED     

2021.001 Townes of Briar Creek – The applicants, The McNaughton Company Inc, are the owner of real            

property located on Dewey Drive (interior streets to be dedicated to the Township: Oak Brook Drive and     

Briarwood Drive). The applicant proposes a 91 unit residential townhouse community on a 22.4 acre tract of 

land which is the preliminary plan submitted on February 4, 2021. The project will consist of 4 phases (Phase 1 -

22 units,  Phase II – 22 units, Phase III -26 units and Phase IV – 21 units). The engineer for the subdivision/

land development plan is Mellot Engineering Inc.   RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO BOARD OF                      
SUPERVISORS WITH CONDITION THAT ALL STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, AND DAUPHIN 

COUNTY COMMENTS ARE ADDRESSED BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE BOARD OF           

SUPERVISORS  AGENDA.        

April 22 - No meeting                    

May 27  

21.003 Heritage Estates – Oak Grove Rd and Sterling Rd. – Applicant, Benjamin T. Evenson owner located on    

Sterling Road and S. Oak Grove  Road. Proposed 5 lot Subdivision. Lot 1 is 2.98 acres, Lot 2 1.49 acres, lot 3 

2.01 acres, lot 4 1.27 acres and lot 5 is 2.02  acres. The engineer for the subdivision is C2C Design 

Group.  RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO BOARD OF  SUPERVISORS WITH CONDITION THAT 

ALL STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, AND DAUPHIN COUNTY COMMENTS ARE ADDRESSED 

BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS AGENDA.  

June 24  

21.004  - The Applicant, Mark Hepler, is owner of real property located at 1548 Piketown Road. The applicant  

proposes a 3-lot subdivision for new single-family dwellings. Lot 1a is 1.261 acres (54,922 sf – residual lot with  

existing house); lot 1B is 2.118 acres (92,254 sf); and lot 1C is 2.353 acres (102,518 sf). The engineer for the   

subdivision plan is Burget & Associates, Inc.  RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO BOARD OF SUPERVISORS  

WITH CONDITION THAT ALL STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, AND DAUPHIN  
COUNTY  COMMENTS ARE ADDRESSED BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE BOARD OF   

SUPERVISORS AGENDA.                                                                                                                                                    
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PLANNING COMMISSION 2021 continued 

 
June 24 continued 

21.005 – Prologis – The Applicant, Prologis LP, are the equitable owners of real property located at 7464 and 

7600 Linglestown Road. The applicant proposes to construct a one story, 1,117,200 +/- square foot warehouse 

and redivide parcel 68-019-027 as residential  lot #2 and consolidate the remaining parcel 68-019-027 with parcel 

68-019-005 into Lot 1.  TABLED                 

21.006 – Dollar General -  The Applicant, M & J Properties, LP, are the equitable owners of real property      

located at 7801 Allentown Blvd. The applicant proposes to construct a one story, 10,640 square foot retail    

building and consolidate parcel 68-033-054, 005, and 006 resulting in a lot area of 77,035.9 square 

feet.  RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO BOARD OF SUPERVISORS WITH CONDITION THAT ALL 
STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, AND DAUPHIN COUNTY COMMENTS ARE ADDRESSED        

BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE BOARD OF SUPERVISORS AGENDA.                                             

July 22  

21.002  -  The Applicants, Christopher and Tabitha Semancik, are the owners of real property located on Fox 

Hill Road – tax parcel 68-013-033.  Ruben J West and Joanne L. Griffin are the owners of tax parcel 68-016-001; 

6904 Fox Hill Road.   The applicants propose to redivide two parcels.  The engineer for the subdivision plan is 

Akens Engineering Associates, Inc. RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO BOARD OF   UPERVISORS WITH 
CONDITION THAT ALL STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, AND DAUPHIN COUNTY COMMENTS 

ARE ADDRESSED BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE BOARD OF  SUPERVISORS AGENDA.                                                       
21.007 – The Applicant, Todd R. Hoffman, is the owner of real property located at 535 S. Oak Grove Road, tax 

parcel 68-038-033 (lot #2); Michael D. Galloway, 503 S. Oak Grove Road is the owner of lot #3, tax parcel       

68-038-019.   The applicant proposes to redivide lot 2 and lot 3 changing the lot area for each lot.   Lot 2 is     

currently 87,120 square feet (2 acres) and will be 130,774.4 (3.002 acres) after the redivision; lot 3 is currently 

139,914 square feet (3.212 acres) and will be 96,491.86 square feet (2.215 acres) after redivision.  The engineer 

for the subdivision plan is Dawood Engineering.   RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO BOARD OF                

SUPERVISORS WITH CONDITION THAT ALL STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, AND DAUPHIN 
COUNTY COMMENTS ARE ADDRESSED BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE BOARD OF            

SUPERVISORS AGENDA.                                                                                                                                                                                            
21.008 –  The Applicants, The McNaughton Company Inc, are the owners of real property located off Dewey 

Drive.  The Townes of Briar Creek has four phases totaling 91 townhouse units.  Phase 1 contains 22 residential 

townhouse units. The engineer for the land development plan is Mellott Engineering Inc.  Waivers Requested: 

1.  Parkland Dedication – 173-37B; 2. individual driveway profiles – 173-13.B.3.;  3. Sidewalks along portion of 

Briarwood Drive.  173-27B.(2); 4.  Cul-de-sac design  - 173-25G(2)(G); 5. Boulevard island width – 173-25.H(4) 

6.  Minimum street intersection curb radii – 173-25.E.a   RECOMMEND APPROVAL TO BOARD OF          

SUPERVISORS WITH CONDITION THAT ALL STAFF, TOWNSHIP ENGINEER, AND DAUPHIN 
COUNTY COMMENTS ARE ADDRESSED BEFORE BEING PLACED ON THE BOARD OF            

SUPERVISORS AGENDA.  

August 26  
21.005 – Prologis – The Applicant, Prologis LP, are the equitable owners of real property located at 7464 and  

7600 Linglestown Road. The applicant proposes to construct a one story, 1,117,200 +/- square foot warehouse  

and redivide parcel 68-019-027 as residential  lot #2 and consolidate the remaining parcel 68-019-027 with parcel  

68-019-005 into Lot 1.  Continued to September 23 Planning Commission Meeting. 
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STREET LIGHT OUTAGES  

If you notice a street light is not working, 

please write down the pole number (located 

on a plate on the pole) and call Eileen at the 

West Hanover Township Building at         

717-652-4841, ext. 108.  Provide the pole 

number and the address of the pole and a 

work order will be placed with PPL. The issue 

is usually resolved within three business days.  
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///////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// /////////////////////////
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West Hanover Big Tree News 

 

In November, 2020 the EAC Big Tree Task Force visited Ann Markley’s beautifully maintained home and    

gardens. The property is the former home of the Morris family. We measured an American Holly, a Boxwood 

and a Northern Catalpa tree. Although none were exceedingly large, they were all added to the West Hanover 

Township Big Tree Registry.  

 

More recently, the Task Force measured a large Northern red oak on Jim Bailey’s property, and added it to the 

registry. Jim is a dedicated steward of his trees, as he plants and cares for many. He’s also very proud of a large 

walnut tree about half a mile north of his home. We measured the walnut to be 10.25 feet in circumference. 

 

Anyone interested in proposing a tree for West Hanover’s Big Tree Registry may pick up a brochure at the  

Municipal Building, or download it at the Big Tree Registry Link (under Government: EAC) at westhano-

ver.com. After the owner’s permission is received, EAC members will arrange to visit the tree, photograph it, 

and record it’s measurements. The data collected will be used to calculate a champion tree point score, which 

will be compared with the trees listed on the PA Big Tree website. 

 

All trees that are recorded by this method will be added to the West Hanover Township Big Tree Registry. If 

the tree appears to be a candidate for the PA Big Tree List, the property owner will be encouraged to submit the 

application to the PA Forestry Big Tree Coordinator. You can learn more about the PA Champion Trees    

Program at http://pabigtrees.com. 

Environmental Advisory           

Council Members 

John Miele, Chairman 

Marcel Smullen, Vice Chairman 

Evelyn Burton, Secretary 

Robert Nicolodi, Treasurer 

Jay Megonnell 

Paul DeVincenzo 

Jeff Bridi 

NEWSLETTER DISTRIBTUION 

While we have instituted sending the Township Newsletter out via email and not  doing a mass 

mailing, we recognize that not everyone has a computer and is able to receive the Newsletter by 

email.  If you do not have a computer, please call the Township Building at 717-652-4841,     

extension 108, Eileen LaForce.  She will put you on a mailing list to receive the newsletter 

through the postal service.  Please spread the word, we want to try to reach everyone in the 

Township to keep them better informed. 

XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX

http://pabigtrees.com
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Ann Markley hugs her large catalpa tree 

Jim Bailey and his Northern Red Oak 
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______________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

The West Hanover Township Newsletter is published quarterly by West Hanover Township (WHT). 

The Township Newsletter is edited by Eileen LaForce with content provided by Township Staff, 

Committees and Boards. The newsletter is distributed to approximately 3900 households in the 

community. Statement of facts and opinions expressed in the Newsletter by authors other than 

Township Staff and officers are the responsibility of the authors and do not necessarily represent those 

of the Township officers and staff. All articles, unless otherwise noted, has been written and edited by 

Township officers and staff. Publication of advertising does not imply endorsement of products 

advertised or the statements contained in such advertising by WHT. 

CODES CORNER  

BUILDING PERMITS Residents are reminded that ALL building permits require a FINAL INSPECTION to 

closeout the permit. It is the homeowner’s responsibility to make sure a final inspection is scheduled and      

completed.  If you sell your home, buyers may want to see any Certificates of Occupancy that you have for any 

additions or structural changes you made while owning the home, before you go to close on the home. 

Anyone buying or selling a home in West Hanover Township will need to provide a copy of the stormwater fee 

to the settlement company. 

 

BURN PERMITS A Burn Permit is necessary anytime you want to burn on your property. The permits are only 

valid for one burn. Each individual burn requires a new, signed permit. Burn permits are available at the     

Township Building and on the Township website. If caught burning without a permit, or burning items that are 

not allowed, you will be subject to legal action.  

 

COMPLAINTS All complaints must be submitted to the Township in writing on a Township issued Complaint 

Form. Forms may be picked up at the Township Office, or downloaded from the website at 

www.westhanover.com. All Complaint Forms must be filled out completely and signed by the resident. The 

Township will not investigate any anonymous complaints.  

 

FRIENDLY REMINDER All properties with on-lot septic systems must have their systems pumped every four 

(4) years. A report from the pumper/hauler must be sent to West Hanover Township. Please call the Township 

at 717-652-4841 for a complete list of licensed pumper/haulers.  

 

ANIMALS RUNNING AT LARGE  It shall be unlawful for the owner of any dog, cat, or domestic pet, to run 

at large either upon the public streets or highways of the Township, private property of any other person or upon 

any other property not belonging to, or in the possession of, the owner of such animals or to persons under 

whose supervision or control such animals are being kept. 
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“What do we live for if not to make life less difficult for others.” George Eliot 

 

The Dine2Donate program at Perkins is still temporarily suspended. It has been such a big    

success and we thank Bob Thompson for his support of the van program. Some folks are      

continuing to go to Perkins on the second Thursday as a show of support to Perkins. There is a 

West Hanover Senior Van page on Facebook and I will post on there when the Dine2Donate 

starts up again. We will still have it on the second Thursday of every month from 4 PM to 9 PM 

so if you go be sure to go with coupons in hand. You can have one for each person in your party 

and the van program will earn 10%. The more coupons turned in the better. We can even earn 

15% if there are enough coupons. 

 

The vans will not run on the following dates: Labor Day, September 6; and Thanksgiving,      

November 25. 

 

We are looking for another dispatcher so if you think you might be interested, please call the  

van office at 717-652-1702. We will answer any questions you might have about the program. 

 

If you know of anyone who would benefit from using the vans to get to medical appointments, 

grocery shopping, hair appointments, etc. have them call the van office number 717-652-1702. 

We can get them registered 

 

The van office hours are Monday through Friday 10:00 AM and 2:00 PM. If you call outside 

these hours, chances are we will not be able to accommodate your appointment. We like at least 

24 hours notice, more if possible.  The hours for the vans running are 8:00 AM to 4:00 PM 

Monday through Friday. 

 

Dirt From the Gopher Hole by Claire Zeiters  

“The Gopher” - WHT  

Senior Citizens Van  

Requirements to use 

the van service:  

• Age 60 or older  

• Resident of  

WHT  

• Able to get in 

and out of the 

van with minimal  

assistance.  
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West Hanover Lions Club                                                                                      

Recognizes Legacy Fund 

       

The Covid-19 pandemic made the past 18 months difficult for service organizations.  Regular fundraisers, like 

chicken barbecues, had to be curtailed due to health and safety concerns.  Nevertheless, the West Hanover     

Lions continued to provide scholarships and grants to deserving individuals and organizations until financial    

resources became depleted.  That’s when the Legacy Fund came to the rescue. 

 

The Legacy Fund is a group of ten men from West Hanover Township: Roger Sipe, Rick Lawson, Paul Hepler, 

Dave Plouse, Doug Spotz, Kirk Ryan, Rick Sipe, Tom Smedley, Rob May and West Hanover Lions Club  

member Scott Rishell.  The guys have known each other since grade school.  They meet for breakfast weekly 

and go on vacations together each year. 

 

They wanted to do something positive for the township, so each week they put some money aside.  Their      

original plan was that the last surviving member of their group would honor their “legacy” by donating the money 

they collected to individuals and organizations in West Hanover Township.  But they decided that they didn’t 

want to wait until they died, so they started to give money to township families and organizations who needed 

help. 

 

Since many of the fathers of Legacy Fund group members were, or had been West Hanover Lions Club     

members, the group decided to give a $1500 grant to the Lions Club; and it couldn’t have come at a better time.  

Their donation enabled the West Hanover Lions Club to continue presenting scholarships and grants even in 

the midst of the pandemic.  At a recent meeting, the Lions Club thanked and honored the group for their       

generosity. 

 

To learn more, go to the West Hanover Lions web site, westhanoverlions.club; or visit a regular meeting, the 

third Tuesday of each month at 7pm at the West Hanover Township Community/Recreation Center,             

628 Walnut Avenue, just off Linglestown Road across from Central Dauphin High School. 

Legacy Fund members honored at a recent Lions Club 

meeting are, from left to right, Roger Sipe, Rick Lawson, 

Paul Hepler, West Hanover Lions Club member Scott 

Rishell, and Dave Plouse.  
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B.C. INTERIORS 
INTERIOR DESIGN, FURNISHINGS,                             

FLOORING, PAINTING, AND                                       

WINDOW TREATMENTS 

CALL JAN BAHRET (717) 671-5107 FOR                          

A FREE, NO OBLIGATION MEETING                                   

TO DISCUSS YOUR NEEDS 

West Hanover Lions Club 

Provides Scholarships and Grants 
    

Again this school year, the West Hanover Township Lions Club will support local students with two $1,000 

scholarships and two $500 grants. 

 

The scholarships are for students with visual impairments and for grads pursuing higher education in a program 

related to environmental studies.  The vision and environmental scholarships are available to graduates who   

reside in the area covered by the CD School District regardless of the school they attend, or even if they are 

home-schooled.  Interested seniors can get info and an application at the Central Dauphin High School College 

and Career Center, and on the Central Dauphin School District website. 

 

In addition to the annual scholarships, the West Hanover Lions are continuing to provide two $500 grants for 

the Central Dauphin Vision and Autism Support Programs. 

 

The West Hanover Lions Club also makes contributions: to support cutting edge equipment at the Penn State 

Hershey Eye Center, to fund the West Hanover Senior Van Service, to help families affected by disasters, to as-

sist     community residents with visual needs, to support local youth athletic teams and facilities, and to sponsor 

visually impaired campers at the PA Beacon Lodge Camp. 

 

Learn more about the West Hanover Lions Club on their website, westhanoverlions.club, or at a regular     

meeting, the third Tuesday of each month at 7pm at the West Hanover Community/Recreation Center,         

628 Walnut Avenue, just off Linglestown Road, across from CD High School.   

West Hanover Lions Club Past President and Scholarship Committee         

Chairman Lee Swinsburg is flanked by scholarship winners from last school 

year, Jacob Poyer, left, and Emma Murphy, right.   
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REGISTRATION FORM 
Please complete and return to  

WH Parks & Recreation 

628 Walnut Ave. Harrisburg, PA 17112 

Or email to jzimmerman@westhanover.com 

Residents - $10.00 per space                   Non-Residents - $15 per space  

1 - 8 ft. Table included with each space (Space Size Approx. 5 ft. x 8 ft.) 

Setup Times: Friday - 12 - 4 pm             Saturday - 6 - 7:30  am 

 

 Name: _______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 Street Address:_________________________________________________________________________    

 

 City: _________________________________________________     State: ______     Zip:  _____________ 

 

 E mail: _______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 Phone #: _________________________________      Resident: _______      Non-Resident:  ___________ 

 

 Setup preference: _______________      Number of Spaces: ________  Number of Tables:______ 

 

 Total amount enclosed: ______________ (all fees non-refundable) 

 

Return to: West Hanover Parks & Recreation 

628 Walnut Avenue 

Harrisburg, PA. 17112 

Make Checks Payable To: West Hanover Township 
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A girl's small backpack was found at 

Skyline Park on Saturday, July 10. It 

is now at the Township Building on 

Allentown Boulevard. If it is your 

daughter's, please call or stop in with 

a description. Thank you! 

 

ATTENTION BUSINESS 

OWNERS 

If you would like to place an ad in the 

Township Newsletter, please call                    

Eileen LaForce at 717-652-4841,           

ext. 108 or email her at 

elaforce@westhanover.com                         

for more information.                                                 

Thank you! 

A KEY FOB WAS 

FOUND IN FRONT OF 

THE TOWNSHIP 

BUILDING.  IF YOU ARE 

MISSING ONE, PLEASE 

CALL US AT 7-7-652-4841 

TO IDENTIFY.  THANK 

YOU! 
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West Hanover and Lower Paxton 

Lions Clubs Pancake Breakfast 
    

    

The West Hanover Lions will team with the Lower Paxton Lions for a Pancake Breakfast on Saturday, 

October 23 from 7 am to 11am at the West Hanover Community Center, 628 Walnut Avenue, just off  

Linglestown Road, across from CD High School.  For a $6.00 donation, you get a 

breakfast of pancakes, delicious sausage links and a drink. 

 

To learn more about the West Hanover and Lower Paxton Lions Clubs, go to their 

web sites, www.westhanoverlions.club, and www.e-clubhouse.org/sites/lowerpaxtonpa, 

respectively. 

XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX
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2021 BUS TRIPS 

 Registration forms are available on the Township website:   

www.westhanover.com 

For more information, call the Parks & Recreation Office at    

   717-724-0083 

WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 13 — PENN’S PEAK - THE JERSY BEACH BOYS, $105 pp  

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 6 — PEDDLER’S VILLAGE, $45 pp 

TUESDAY,  NOVEMBER 9 — SIGHT & SOUND - QUEEN ESTHER, $117 pp 

SUNDAY, NOVEMBER 28 - NEW YORK ON YOUR OWN, $55 pp 

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 1 — AMERICAN MUSIC THEATRE - WINTER WONDERLAND, $95 pp 

MONDAY, DECEMBER 27, 2021 — KALAHARI WATER PARK, $99 pp 
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Sat., November 6, 2021 

8:00 am -  10:00 pm 

 

Join us for a full day of scrapbooking with Cathy! A light breakfast will be provided, a 

hot lunch, and pizza and salad dinner. Door prizes offered throughout the day and 

night. We look forward to seeing you there!  

 

For more information, call (717)-724-0083 or email park3@westhanover.com 

Cost: $50 
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Township resident, Terrie Hollenbaugh, captured this doe and her two fawns taking a leisurely 

stroll at the entrance of Sagewicke. 

///////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////////// ////////////////////////// 
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NEWSLETTER CONTENT 

If you or a family member has accomplished a milestone, such as a 50-year marriage, retirement 

from a job after many years, a community service project, any awards (church, scouting, clubs, 

etc.) etc., we would love to announce it in the newsletter.  Pictures can also be included.  Please 

email (elaforce@westhanover.com) or call me 717-652-4841 ext. 108.  Thank you! 

 TRAVELING DURING COVID-19 submitted by Jay Megonnell 

 

Fall is a popular time for traveling.  Now that many have been vaccinated for COVID-19, some are feeling the desire 

to travel again.  The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recommends delaying travel until you are 

fully vaccinated, and provides guidelines for traveling during the pandemic. 

 

Domestic Travel during COVID-19: 

If you are fully vaccinated, continue to take caution when traveling.  Wear a mask on planes, buses, trains and other 

forms of public transportation, such as airports and stations.  Comply with all state and local requirements, including 

mask wearing and social distancing.  Upon return from travel, self-monitor for COVID-19 symptoms and isolate and 

get tested if you develop symptoms.  Follow all state and local recommendations and requirements. 

 

If you are not fully vaccinated, you are encouraged to take a viral test 1-3 days before your trip.  Wear a mask on 

planes, buses, trains and other forms of public transportation, such as airports and stations.  Avoid crowds and stay at 

least six feet from anyone who is not traveling with you.  Wash your hands often or use hand sanitizer with at least 

60% alcohol.  When you return from travel, take a viral test within 3-5 days and stay home and self-quarantine for 7 

days after travel.  Even if you test negative, stay home and self-quarantine for seven days.  If you test positive, isolate 

yourself to protect others from getting infected.  If you don’t get tested, stay home and self-quarantine for 10 days after 

travel. 

 

International Travel during COVID: 

Fully vaccinated individuals are less likely to get and spread COVID-19.  But, international travel presents additional 

risks.  Even fully vaccinated travelers might have greater risk for getting and potentially spreading COVID-19 variants.  

The spread of new variants differs from country to country and travelers should pay close attention to the conditions 

at their destination before traveling.  The CDC continues to update recommendations as more people get vaccinated, 

rates of COVID-19 change and more scientific evidence is available. 

 

Understand and follow all airline, transportation and destination requirements regarding mask wearing, testing, or 

quarantine, which may differ from U.S. rules.  You may be denied entry and have to return to the U.S. if you do not 

comply with international guidelines. 

 

All air passengers coming to the U.S., including fully vaccinated people, are required to have a negative COVID-19 

test result no more than three days before travel or documentation of recovery from COVID-19 in the past three 

months before entering the U.S.  When you return to the U.S., get tested with a viral 3-5 days after traveling.         

Self-monitor for COVID-19 symptoms, isolate and get tested if you develop symptoms.  Follow all state and local  

recommendations after travel. 

 

Whether your plans are domestic or international, do not travel if you were exposed to COVED-19, you test positive 

for COVID-19, you are sick or are awaiting test results.  Avoid traveling with someone who is sick.  For more          

information on when to delay travel, visit:                                                                      

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/travelers/when-to-delay-travel.html. 

%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%
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West Hanover Township Senior Center Meals 

628 Walnut Avenue, Harrisburg, PA 17112 

 12:00 p.m. - 4:00 p.m.  

Third Thursday of each Month  

The cost is $7.00 per meal.  Please RSVP before the week of the scheduled meal at 717-724-0083.               

Meals can be picked up between 12:00 pm – 4:00 pm       

 

    September 16, 2021 Chicken Saltimbocca, broccoli medley and oven roasted        

        potatoes 

                                      October 21, 2021           Lasagna              

    November 18, 2021  Chicken Alfredo, broccoli, and roll - Bingo with Mr. Bibb 

                                      December 16, 2021       Roasted Turkey, stuffing, mashed potatoes, corn and gravy 

    

NOTE:  Community Center open for in person luncheon, starting on July 15,              

but we will continue to accept drive thru orders. 

   Buy or Sell, 

I make it EZEZ 

EZEZhomes.com 

Bob Stammel, Realtor 

     Text or call 

     Cell (717) 315-0201 

Office (717) 745-2929 

%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%%
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A Message from Don Holmes, Parks Director  

Hello neighbors, 

It was a fun and busy summer in the parks! Our Summer Recreation Camp had the highest registration ever. 

The kids enjoyed visits from the PA State Police, Susquehanna Service Dogs, WH Volunteer Fire Co., and our 

KidsFit instructor, Lisa Kelly. They also had a blast on our frequent trips to Mt. View Swim Club to keep cool!  

Usually, I talk about upcoming events and happenings at Parks & Recreation. This time, however, I want to take 

the opportunity to express my appreciation for the staff and volunteers that make it all happen. From our       

administrative staff to our maintenance team, our employees play a huge part in making our parks great and our 

programming run so smoothly. I am fortunate to be on such a great team! It’s not just us at Parks & Rec, though. 

We also have lots of support from the Public Works team, Administration, & Board of Supervisors.  There are 

amazing volunteers on the EAC, Historical Society, Lions Club and Fire Company who lend their time and    

efforts to make our events successful and enjoyable for all. Without all of these partnerships, we could not do 

what we do. To all of you who help us along, THANK YOU! 

On September 12
th
, a lot of these folks will come together at the 2021 WH Community Festival! to showcase 

their organizations and departments. Please come out and join in the fun from 4:00 – 8:00 pm. EAC will be 

building blue bird houses with the kids, Historical Society will do some township trivia, the Fire Co. will have 

their ‘Burning House’ that the kids can put out, and much more. Food trucks will be here to offer concessions, 

Jimbo the Clown will be twisting balloon animals, Hoffman Ford’s Inflatable Village will be back, and a ton of 

games and prizes for kids and adults. Fueled by support from community businesses and supporters, this year 

will be the best Community Day ever! Come out and celebrate this great township on the 12 th!  

See you in the parks! 

PSP Trooper Kelly Smith visited the summer campers on June 29,2021. 

########################################################################################## 
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CALENDAR AT A GLANCE 

SEPTEMBER 

Wednesday, September 8 - Blood Drive from 1 p.m. to 6 p.m. (page 32) 

Sunday, September 12 - Community Festival from 4 - 8 p.m. (page 9) 

September 16 - Senior Lunch & Drive Thru from Noon to 4 p.m. (page 29) 

Saturday, September 25 - Tire Recycling from 8 a.m. until 2 p.m. (page 8) 

Wednesday, September 29 - Homemade Pot Pie Sale pickup from Noon until 6 p.m. (page 13) 

OCTOBER 

October 21 - Senior Lunch & Drive Thru from Noon to 4 p.m. (page 29)                    

   Saturday, October 23 - Pancake Breakfast from 7 a.m. until 11 a.m. (page 23) 

Sunday, October 24 - Fall Festival from 5 until 8 p.m. (page 33) 

NOVEMBER 

Tuesday, November 2 - Drive Thru Election Day Soup Sale from Noon until 6 p.m. (page 26) 

Saturday, November 6 - Scrapbooking from 8 a.m. until 10 p.m. (page 25) 

November 18 - Senior Lunch & Drive Thru from Noon to 4 p.m. (page 29)  

Saturday, November 20 - Indoor Yard Sale from 8 a.m. until 1 p.m. (page 20) 


